The Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Avon held a meeting on Thursday, February 23, 2017, at the Avon Town Hall.  Present were Eric Johansen, Chair, Ames Shea, Vice Chair, Chester Bukowski, Mackenzie Johnson, and Alternate Francesco Lupis.  Absent were Drew Bloom, and Alternates Thomas McNeill and Vi Smalley.  Also present was John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.

Mr. Johansen called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.

PUBLIC HEARING
February 23, 2017
Mr. Johansen read the Application of Connecticut Department of Transportation; Marina Franzoni, owner; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a variance to reduce the size of a legally non-conforming lot by 143 square feet (lot reduced to 69,553 square feet); located at 481 Waterville Road in an RU-2A Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.

Mr. Johansen read the Application of Connecticut Department of Transportation; Andrew A. & Krystyna Sadowski, owners; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a variance to reduce the size of a legally non-conforming lot by 53 square feet (lot reduced to 67,465 square feet); located at 486 Waterville Road in an RU-2A Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Dennis McDonald, representative from the Connecticut Department of Transportation, Division of Rights of Way, stated that he was here to speak on both applications.  The applications are both for lot area variances.  The properties in question are located in an RU-2A zone, which requires a minimum lot area of 2 acres.  The property at 481 Waterville Road is currently non-conforming, and as a result of the state’s proposed acquisition of 143 square feet, it will become more non-conforming.  The property at 486 Waterville Road is also currently non-conforming, and as a result of the State’s proposed acquisition of 53 square feet, the property will become more non-conforming.  Mr. McDonald explained that the State is required to apply for a zoning variance, in connection with Connecticut general statute 48-24, if the remaining portion of the lot size does not conform to the area requirements.
Mr. McCahill suggested that Mr. McDonald give the Board an overview of the road project so that they understand why the variances are necessary.

Mr. McDonald stated that the project has been around for more than 20 years.  The bridge on Old Farms Road is proposed to be replaced, and as a result, a portion of Old Farms Road is going to be relocated to the north.  The intersection of Route 10 (Waterville Road) and Old Farms Road is going to be relocated approximately 200 feet north.  In order to improve the traffic flow, a right and left turn lane (both north and southbound on Route 10) will be added at that intersection.  Additionally, at Bishop Road, there is going to be a bypass going southbound to avoid any queue from someone turning left, to avoid any backup into the Old Farms intersection.  He stated that the project is currently scheduled to begin next construction season (spring 2018), and it will last two seasons.
Mr. McCahill handed out copies of a road widening plan to the Board, to give context for the takings.  He explained that Bishop Road is on the left hand side of the map, and the existing Old Farms Road is at the top.  The proposed Old Farms Road is on the right hand side of the map.  The property at 481 Waterville Road is on the west side of the road, and the property at 486 Waterville Road is on the east side of the road.  There is a taking line that runs along and tapers down at these two properties.  Mr. McCahill noted that it is a very minimal property taking, but it seems to be necessary, predominantly for a snow shelf.

Mr. McDonald confirmed that the taking from the property on the east side is for a snow shelf.  The taper for the additional right turn lane would begin on the west side, so the minor taking is necessary to accommodate that.
In response to a question from Mr. Johansen, Mr. McDonald stated that per the statute, the Connecticut Department of Transportation only needs to apply for a variance if it makes a property non-conforming, or more non-conforming.  All the other properties met the existing zoning regulation requirements, and were conforming even with the property takings.
In response to a question from Ms. Shea, Mr. McCahill confirmed that the Department of Transportation has done takings before.  He stated that it is a fairly routine occurrence.  He added that the Town has also gone through this process before, giving the example of the realignment of Country Club Road years ago.
Also responding to Ms. Shea’s question, Mr. McDonald said that there were takings 15 years ago for this project, when it was originally scheduled to commence.  He was not sure of any previous variance applications, but mentioned that it happens quite often in many towns.

In response to Ms. Shea’s comments, Mr. McDonald said that he believes the Town originally designed this project in the late 90s, and the Department of Transportation took over in 2012.  There were funding issues that prevented the start of construction, but now funding is in place and they are ready to go forward with the project.
In response to Ms. Shea’s question about notifying the property owners, Mr. McCahill stated that the Town issued the appropriate notifications.  Letters were sent out to both of the property owners involved in the application, and notices were given to the abutting property owners.
Also responding to Ms. Shea’s question, Mr. McDonald stated that the State is required to send out an initial letter (letter of Intent to Acquire), which they do once they have received property maps.  After they have submitted the application for a variance, the State typically waits for the Town to inform them of when the meeting is, and then they send out a letter to each property owner that is affected.  They sent out a letter to each property owner, notifying them of the public hearing tonight, and everyone was made aware.
In response to a question from Ms. Shea, Mr. McCahill said that he received a phone call from one of the property owners.  Mr. McDonald stated that Ms. Franzoni of 481 Waterville Road reached out to him as well.  He met with her at her property, and they did a walk-through of the impacts; she had no issues, and was fine with the proposal.  She just wanted to make sure that her retaining wall would not be impacted, which it will not be.
Andy Sadowski (owner, 486 Waterville Road) stated that when he moved to Avon initially, he learned about this project, and went to the Town Engineering Department to go over the plans.  At the time, he thought the Town was driving the project, but now it seems the State is in charge.  Mr. McCahill clarified for Mr. Sadowski that the State took over the project.  Initially the bridge project was going to be a Town project, but then the State funding was available for design and implementation for construction, so the Town handed the project over to the State.

In response to Mr. Johansen’s question, Mr. McDonald and Mr. McCahill both confirmed that if the variance is not granted, the alternative is that the State takes the entire property.  Mr. McCahill added that that is the argument for undue hardship: rather than taking the entire property to include their homes, it would be better to get a variance and resolve it at that level.

Mr. Johansen asked if the property owners will be compensated for the taking.  To which, Mr. McDonald explained that after the application for variance is heard, and if it is approved, the State will go forward with a formal offer of compensation.  The property owners will receive a letter explaining the offer of compensation, and then they will have time to negotiate the offer.
In response to Dr. Lupis’ question, Mr. McDonald stated that the variance will be recorded prior to making an offer of compensation.  The variance would be on the land records and run with the title, whether or not an agreement over the compensation is reached.  He explained that if they cannot come to an agreement, whether there is a cloud in the title or they cannot come to a dollar value, the State utilizes eminent domain.  The original offer amount is deposited with the court, for withdrawal at any time, and the property owner has a right to file an appeal and be heard in court if they want more money.  At that time, the property would be acquired by eminent domain.  So either way, the property would be acquired.

Ms. Shea sought to clarify that when he says “the property”, Mr. McDonald is referring to the portion of the property in question, and not the entire property.  Mr. McDonald confirmed that yes, he is referring to just the little strip of property that is proposed for the acquisition.
Mr. Johansen asked if the construction will be contained within the area of the proposed acquisition.  Mr. McDonald responded that yes, the State is not allowed to go beyond any area that is not shown on the map.  The shaded area on the map shows the property that will be permanently acquired and a slope easement, which are the only two areas the State is allowed to impact.  They also have a right to reconstruct the driveways, which is more or less a benefit to the property owners because the road height is changing and the State needs to taper it back to give them a smooth transition into the new roadway.  The State is only allowed to go on the property where they actually purchased the rights to go.
In response to Mr. Johansen’s question, Mr. McDonald confirmed that yes; they will coordinate with the property owners in terms of access.  The State cannot ever close off access to a property, so the contractor has to coordinate with each property owner.

Mr. McCahill stated that it is important to reiterate that these are very minimal takings.  It is too bad that they cannot avoid them, but they discussed that and there is no way to get around the design standards.  They are what they are, and the State has to abide by them.
Mr. Sadowski stated that along his property on Route 10, there are huge pine trees that are probably rooted beneath the road, and he wants to know who decides whether to cut down the trees or cut the actual roots of the trees.  Mr. McDonald responded that in those cases, they have a landscape architect on staff.  If the property owner has a concern that comes up during the negotiation process, they would have an engineer take a further look at it.  They would also talk with the landscape architect to get their interpretation.  If the trees are outside of their acquisition area, and it is determined that they are not going to be affected, there is really nothing the State can do at that point.  If there is evidence showing a potential for impact, they would have to deal with it then and possibly acquire a right to remove the trees.
Mr. Sadowski stated that years ago, Northeast Utilities came out and they had to trim the trees for the power line.  The pine trees are high above the power line, and if there is a tree that is damaged, sooner or later, it will fall down.  Mr. Sadowski said that he wants to avoid liability with the power company, as well as make sure no one gets hurt on Route 10.  He stated that he wants to make sure that the trees the State leaves behind will last another 10-20 years.
Mr. McDonald responded to Mr. Sadowski’s comments by saying that when the offer is made, that is something he should bring to the negotiator’s attention.

In response to Mrs. Sadowski’s suggestion to put up a wall alongside the driveway to provide a buffer between her property and the road, Mr. Johansen stated that that is something she can negotiate with the Department of Transportation.  Mr. McDonald said that typically, the State does not want to put walls up on private property because they need to acquire rights to do that.  It becomes an issue of who is responsible for the maintenance of the wall.  But again, it is something that the Sadowskis might want to bring up to the negotiator.
Ms. Shea inquired as to whether or not any legal counsel or assistance is provided to the homeowner in the negotiating process.  Mr. McDonald answered that no, the State does not pay attorney’s fees; the homeowner has every right to hire an attorney, but the State does not reimburse that cost.  He stated that more often than not, property owners do hire attorneys to speak with them directly, but the State does not reimburse them.
Ms. Shea wanted to clarify that an attorney’s fees are an added expense the property owner takes on themselves in order to negotiate the price for a piece of property that the State has told them they have to sell to the State.  Mr. McDonald confirmed that it was, stating that that’s the hardship.

Mr. Sadowski wanted to know if hiring an attorney was the only way to get the money from the State, and Mr. McDonald clarified that it was not.  It is all about the property owner’s comfort level; if Mr. Sadowski feels comfortable dealing directly with the State, then that is fine.
Ms. Shea asked when the money is paid to the property owner, if they reach an agreement following negotiations.  Mr. McDonald answered that it depends on the title.  If there is an encumbrance on the title, the State would have to obtain a release or a subordination agreement from the mortgage company, which could take months.  If there is nothing on the title, they typically close anywhere between 30-90 days.
In response to Ms. Shea’s comments, Mr. McDonald stated that if there is an issue with the title that won’t allow the State to close friendly, then it could result with having to move the file forward by eminent domain.  The money would be deposited with the court, and the court would decide whether the mortgage company or the property owner gets it, or what percentage thereof.

Ms. Shea sought to clarify that the payment would occur regardless of the timing of the project.  She wanted to confirm that the property owners who had takings 15 years ago got paid, even though the project hasn’t started yet.  Mr. McDonald confirmed that that was correct.

In response to Ms. Shea’s question about who will be responsible for maintaining the acquired property if and once an agreement has been reached, Mr. McDonald stated that it would probably remain as it currently does.  He explained that there is a right of way directly in front of these property takings and these takings would then become part of the right of way.  He said that however the right of way is currently being maintained (typically by the property owners) it would remain that way.
Ms. Shea asked if, once that piece of property becomes part of the project, it would no longer be the duty of the property owner, but rather, the State’s responsibility.  Mr. McDonald answered that no, it would remain the property owner’s responsibility.  In this case, there is 8 feet or so between the property line and the edge of roadway.  A homeowner would typically maintain that area along the roadway, in a residential neighborhood.
Mr. Johnson stated that he thinks Ms. Shea is referring to when that sliver of land gets transformed into the road system itself.  Ms. Shea confirmed that that is what she is talking about, once the project is complete.  Mr. McDonald responded that, as far as plowing or anything like that is concerned, it would be maintained by the State since it is a State route.
Ms. Shea voiced her concern that once the State has acquired the land, she would not want to see the homeowners on the hook for anything at that point.  She stated that the homeowners have already seen part of their property “taken”, and have been subjected to a particular process against their will, and she wants to be reassured that they are not going to be facing any issues.  Mr. McDonald responded by saying that the shaded area on the map depicting the acquisition would be 100% State owned property, so the property owner wouldn’t have any interest in that strip of land, and he doesn’t see how they could be held accountable for it.  He stated that essentially, even if the project is not completed, the property would still rest with the State because they would have acquired it at that point.
Ms. Shea asked if timing was an issue for the State’s project, she wanted to know if this application had to be decided on tonight.  Mr. McDonald responded no.  The State does have certain project deadlines by which they need to have acquired all of the right of way, but for this project that isn’t until sometime in August or September.
In response to Mr. Sadowski’s comments, Mr. McDonald stated that at the time of closing, a map and the deed will be signed by the homeowners and the State and it will be filed on the land records to run with the title.  Anyone who does a title search in the future, looking to buy the house, will be aware of the acquisition.  He confirmed for Mr. Sadowski that everything will be appropriately recorded on the land records.
Mr. McCahill reiterated, for the record, that both lots were non-conforming to begin with, and that is why there was a need for these variances.  These are very small slivers of land that the State is taking: one is a five foot piece of pie that narrows down, and the other is a two feet piece of pie that narrows down.
In response to Mr. Sadowski’s comments, Mr. McDonald stated that the State works with the utility company.  They are currently working on a complete utility plan.  Mr. McDonald said that he was told today that some of the poles would be relocated and offset maybe 18 inches back.  The State works with the utility company to arrange that ahead of time so that it does not get in the way of the actual project.  Mr. McDonald stated that they are not allowed to cut off service at any point, and assured Mr. Sadowski that he will have service at all times.
In response to Mrs. Sadowski’s question about changing the connection from the pole to her house, Mr. McDonald answered that that is up to the utility company, and suggested she brings that to their attention when they are out there doing the work.

There being no further input, the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.
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Dr. Lupis made a motion to GRANT, seconded by Mr. Johnson, the Application of Connecticut Department of Transportation; Marina Franzoni, owner; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a variance to reduce the size of a legally non-conforming lot by 143 square feet (lot reduced to 69,553 square feet); located at 481 Waterville Road in an RU-2A Zone.
Ms. Shea stated that she is hearing a lot about negotiating the price of the property.  There is no assistance given to the homeowners, and they are essentially walking up to the State and hoping for the best.  She stated that she has heard a lot of questions from a property owner about issues that may impact what they may consider a reasonable price for their property; the State may not have these considerations.  She said that she is not terribly comfortable about the burden that is being placed on the property owners.  Ms. Shea said that she wholeheartedly supports this project, but believes her purpose is to represent people who live in Avon.  She stated that it might be best to put off voting on these applications until next month’s meeting, to take into consideration some of the issues raised tonight.  She said that she is not trying to stand in the way of progress, but she feels like once the variance is granted, it pushes the property owners into a process that might cost them some money and she wants to be cautious in doing that.
Dr. Lupis stated that he would also feel more comfortable with the negotiations taking place prior to voting on the applications.

In response to Dr. Lupis’ comments, Mr. Johnson opined that the State is looking to spend as little money as possible, so they would not want to pay the costs associated with negotiations before they even get an approval.  He also stated that even if the Board were to deny these applications, the State would acquire the land regardless.
Mr. Johansen echoed the same sentiments; the State has the authority here, and if the variances are not granted, the property owners are left with “nothing”.
Mr. Johnson clarified for Ms. Shea that by “nothing”, Mr. Johansen was referring to the predetermined value for the acquired property.  The State will not negotiate a value with the property owner if the applications are denied.

Ms. Shea stated that she understands Mr. Johansen’s point, and reiterated that she does not want to be someone standing in the way of a project that the Town has had on the books for a long time; she knows the Town needs to do it, she knows it is a good project.  She stated that she is concerned that the questions raised tonight will not be answered, and wondered if there is a process by which the Board can give the property owners a little bit of the State’s time to ask some questions and get some answers.  She stated that she wants to protect the property owners because she knows firsthand what it is like to negotiate with the State: it is a difficult process and lawyers are expensive.
Mr. Johansen stated that one of the property owners has already spoken with the State, and has no issues.  This is the forum to raise concerns, and Mr. Johansen does not want to be telling property owners that they should be more concerned than they are.  He appreciates Ms. Shea’s concern for the property owners, but said that they could wait a month to decide on this application, and the property owners could have nothing new to say.  Nothing will have changed.  The public hearing is a chance for people to speak, and people have spoken.
Dr. Lupis mentioned again that they are discussing small areas, and very minor takings.

Ms. Shea stated that she understands what the rest of the Board is saying; she doesn’t know that she is on the same page, but acknowledged that they will not always be on the same page.

In response to Ms. Shea’s question, Mr. McCahill answered that four votes are needed to approve an application.
Dr. Lupis, Mr. Johnson, Mr. Johansen, and Mr. Bukowski were in favor, Ms. Shea was opposed.  The motion passed.
Mr. Johnson made a motion to GRANT, seconded by Mr. Bukowski, the Application of Connecticut Department of Transportation; Andrew A. & Krystyna Sadowski, owners; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a variance to reduce the size of a legally non-conforming lot by 53 square feet (lot reduced to 67,465 square feet); located at 486 Waterville Road in an RU-2A Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Ms. Shea expressed her same concerns for this application, as for the previous application, about the disparity in negotiating, the lack of resources given to the property owner in order to negotiate, and the possibility of unknown issues that may not have been considered.
Dr. Lupis, Mr. Johnson, Mr. Johansen, and Mr. Bukowski were in favor, Ms. Shea was opposed.  The motion passed.
Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.
Mr. McCahill noted, for the record, that the next regularly scheduled meeting will be March 23, 2017.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:13 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk
